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Bere Ferrers Parish Council
At a meeting of the Bere Ferrers Parish Council held in the Council Chambers Bere Alston on Tuesday 27th January 2015.          
Present     

                                      Mr B. Lamb                                Chairman of Council     
                                      Mrs M. Ball                                Rev. N. Law 



  Mr M. Benson        
                 Mr. R. Leithall
                                      Mrs H. Boot-Handford              Mr. R. Maycock



  Mrs D.M.A. Chapman 
     Mr. R. Piper
                                      Mr P. Dennis

       
     Mr K. Smith
                                      Dr N. Harmsworth             


 

              
      



1763. Apologies. 

Apologies were received from Mr Reed due to a prior engagement.      

1764. Talk by Richard Burningham MBE on the Devon and Cornwall Rail Partnership.
Mr Benson proposed suspending Standing Orders, seconded by Mr Dennis.

Mr Lamb introduced Richard Burningham.

Mr Burningham explained that Devon and Cornwall Rail Partnership is non-profit making between the Rail Industry and Parish Councils to promote branch lines. The partnership came into existence when all lines were under threat of closure, and he was pleased to say that all is going well and all branch lines now have a good service.
Mr Burningham handed out figures showing the ticket sales data between 2001 and 2014. In 2001 the ticket sales on the Tamar Valley Line were 121,000; by 2014 it is 182,096, this shows a 50% increase. We are very lucky to get these figures, it shows anyone how well used the line is by the 10,000 people living in the area.

Mr Burningham went on to explain about the Carnet tickets. 110 Carnet books are sold per month, .5% of all journeys used these tickets. They will soon be celebrating the sale of their 30 thousandth Carnet book.
There is also going to be a promotion on the line Take Your Teddy for a trip free of charge on the Tamar Valley Line and the Liskeard to Looe Line, any children turning up with a soft toy will be allowed on free of charge.

First Great Western will soon be trialling their new Ticket App where you will be able to buy your ticket on your phone, so there will be no waiting in Plymouth to get your ticket if you were unable to get one on the train.

Tavistock Line re-opening: Devon County Council are extremely committed to this, they have an Environmental Impact process to carry out at various times of the year to ascertain what is living and growing on the old railway track. Looking at 2020-21 for the line to open. There are two reasons for the time slippage: Network Rail have a lot of work on in Cornwall replacing signals etc. also the cash flow contributions coming in. It is not expected to slip further than that, so just over five years’ time. This project will not be held up by any talk of the Okehampton to Tavistock Line across Dartmoor being put in the mix because of the Dawlish railway line problems.

They have an anniversary coming up on the 2nd June as it will be 125 years since the opening of the railway to Tavistock. They hope to organise a walk along the track bed to Tavistock and they are up for any other ideas.
Mr Burningham then took questions from those present.

1) Mr Smith- since the line has been privatised the Tavy Viaduct Bridge has not been painted, could this be done before the anniversary? Mr Burningham will look into this.

2) Mrs Boot-Handford- What is the commitment to keeping the railways open? The Tavistock Council agreement was that the houses would pay for the line. There is a government ruling as long as it is funded for three years and is successful then they would consider taking it on. A good example of this was the Sunday service, it secured three years of funding, and then because it was so successful the government included it in the franchise.

3) Mr Dennis- Is it possible to allow mobility scooters back on the train, also when the Tavistock section is completed and the rolling stock improved can we make sure mobility scooters are able to use the train to get to Tavistock. Mr Burningham to look into this.

4) Dr Harmsworth- It seems that we have lost the Cycle Track, but what about the access to the line by Gawton Bridge will that still be allowed? Mr Burningham did not think access would be stopped, but he could enquire.

5) Mr Piper- What is going on at Callington Road on the Tavy-Gunnislake Road? Mr Burningham guessed they are starting to build the estate but it might be part of the impact study. It is going up to the railway line.
Mr Lamb thanked Mr Burningham for all the information and thanked him for attending.

Mrs Boot-Handford proposed re-instating Standing Orders, seconded by Mr Benson.

1765. Chairman's Report.

According to all the media this is our last “100 days” of the four years of this Council which has seen a number of significant changes and improvements, but that is for another time.

We still have a number of projects which I hope will be completed before May: tarmacking of car park, restorations of two War Memorials, sorting out the defibrillator problem at Bere Ferrers, renovation of play park surface, and further discussions to improve the efficiency of the Mower project with Horrabridge. All of these works have had contracts issued and unfortunately it involves a lot of our Clerk’s time in having them completed. (plus the weather!).

I think it a major achievement that in spite of a further reduction in Government Grant for certain classes of houses that we will be recommending a Precept to you tonight that will show a miniscule reduction.

Last week over 60 Parishioners attended the presentation by National Grid on their investigations to remove the major power line and pylons across the Tamar & Tavy Rivers.   They have received £500 million from Ofgem for eight schemes in various national parks and AONBs throughout the country and we are apparently top of the list.   However, it is not straight forward and will depend upon environmental, archaeological, and land owner constraints etc. They gauged almost 100% support from those attending with a similar event in Saltash.  The N.G. team have a lot of work to do and we will watch events with interest.  2019 is their target date.

I am sure that you will be delighted to know that Mrs.Veronica Giltrap will reach her hundredth birthday on Friday 13 February and I would like this Council to send our congratulations and best wishes.  My wife and I will visit her to represent the Council.

Her husband Henry was Chairman of this Council for a number of years.
Mr Benson attended the Open Meeting at Bere Ferrers where the National Grid are exploring avenues to remove the pylons in the Tamar Valley; he wondered whether the Parish Council should write to the consultants to become more engaged. Mr Lamb explained they had already set up a Stakeholders Group although he did offer Council’s support.
1766. Items of Interest at the discretion of the Chairman.            
1)  Mr Piper- 
Please can it be reported that the builders on the Woolacombe Road site are parking everywhere and making it dangerous.
2) Rev Law-
 The Building Regs Officer from West Devon visited the Y2Y hut yesterday for the final inspection and signed it off.

3) Mr Smith-   My sister visited the grave of Mrs Wilcox, there were stones and no soil or turf on the grave,
 please could we ask the grave diggers to cut the turf and put it to one side with the top soil 
and then put it back.

4) Mr Benson-
 Visited Weir Quay over the weekend and there was a young lad riding one of those small motorbikes over the foreshore and the car park, I did confront him. We must be vigilant and keep an eye on these things.
1767. To approve the minutes of the Full Council meeting held on the 16th December and taken as 

          read, to deal with matters arising.
Mr Lamb proposed approval of the minutes, seconded by Mr Dennis. 
SO RESOLVED

1768. To approve and adopt the minutes of the Plans meeting held on 6th January and taken as read, 

to deal with matters arising.                
  

Mr Piper proposed approval of the minutes, seconded by Mrs Chapman.

Mr Piper proposed adoption of the minutes, seconded by Mr Dennis.





SO RESOLVED
1769. To approve and adopt the minutes of the Open Spaces meeting held on the 13th January and 

taken as read, to deal with matters arising.
Mr Maycock proposed approval of the minutes, seconded by Mrs Boot-Handford.

Matters Arising
Minute 1738(1) The workman has checked The Down play park and has found no further problems. The Clerk has spoken with PCSO Greenwood.
Minute 1740-The workman has been monitoring the water meter and there have been 5 units in 1 week. The Clerk has asked the workman to turn off the water supply as there may possibly be a leak. Mr Lamb suggested contacting SWW and ask them to investigate.

Mr Maycock proposed adoption of the minutes, seconded by Mr Leithall.






SO RESOLVED
1770. To approve and adopt the minutes of the Finance & General Purposes meeting held on 20th 
January and taken as read, to deal with matters arising.
Rev Law proposed approval of the minutes, seconded by Mrs Boot-Handford.
Matters Arising.

Minute 1750(1681) - 
The Chairman of Gulworthy Parish Council was present and stated that the TAP application for 10 days’ work of a lengths-man in each parish has been completed and submitted.

Minute 1751-
The Clerk sought permission to pay the following accounts:
1) Post Office Ltd BT Internet A/C




£79.20
2) P.M. Taylor reimbursement for purchase

of 4 Hi Vis waistcoats and 3 shovels for the Snow wardens.
£15.83
Mr Lamb proposed payment, seconded by Mr Benson.

Rev Law proposed adoption of the minutes, seconded by Mrs Boot-Handford.

The Clerk distributed the final precept papers. Rev Law proposed that this Parish Council sets a precept of £62,618 for 2015-16, seconded by Mr Benson, all were in favour.






    SO RESOLVED  
1771. Internal Audit to be carried out by Mr Maycock and Mr Piper.                                                                                     

Mr Piper and Mr Maycock did a selective check on the accounts and all seems in order.            
1772. Report from Mr Benson on West Devon Borough Council.                                 
After months of work WDBC has launched its “Our Plan” its new strategic plan that will run until 2031. Following its approval by members of the council the document will go out for public consultation. In this parish the Saturday morning market in Bere Alston on February 28th will allow local residents to consult on the document with two officers from the authority and members of the neighbourhood steering group . The local housing numbers highlighted in the plan suggest a number of 86 homes; this includes 36 either under construction or with approved planning permission. 

Elsewhere Steve Jordan will shortly be joining West Devon as Executive Director for Strategy and Commissioning and head of paid services. Joining in the beginning of February he will be working alongside Sophie Hoskings who is Executive Director for Service and Commercial Delivery.
Mr. Smith asked about the inclusion of the Cattle Market in Tavistock in the “Our Plan”. He would be sorry to see the Cattle Market go as it would harm trade and the farming community.

Mr. Musgrave- In broad terms how we wish to see development in the future. Mr. Benson stated that the public are not registering their concerns and thoughts, they would carry as much weight as the Councillors. Mr. Lamb stated that the last draft he saw the Cattle Market had been dropped off the list.
1773. Correspondence.
1) Devon County Council- Public Transport Review.

“County is consulting on how to reduce its public transport budget in the coming financial year. To help meet the £50 million budget reduction required by Government spending cuts next year, we now face making savings of £1.7 million from our annual public transport budget. It will be the first time that we have proposed making service reductions for four years.” This consultation closes on Monday 20th April 2015. Refer to Footpaths & Environment.
2) WDBC News Releases

a) Bedford car park to close for resurfacing work from Monday February 9th to Wednesday February 11th. However access to the Wharf car park will be maintained.
b) “£2 a day parking agreed to boost town’s trade. An across the board £2 a day parking charge will be introduced at all long stay car parks in Tavistock and Okehampton as soon as practically possible in a one year experiment to boost trade”.

There being no further business the Chairman thanked members of the public and members of Council for attending and declared the meeting closed at 8.23pm.
Signed this 24th day of February 2015.          
Chairman……………………………….
